S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th June 2014 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mr A Evans, Mr B Clapham, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs T Banks, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Borough Councillor - Mr N Daubney 
APOLOGIES: Mr D Steward-Brown, Mrs M Albinson, Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds and County Councillor Mr J Law

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th May 2014, with two minor amendments, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Smallwood, with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 
Borough Councillor Daubney said that things at the Borough Council had been quieter this month. He was pleased to report that £500,000 had been awarded from the National Lottery to help with rejuvenation of the Town Hall and the Saturday Market Place. He said that this was great news and would bring the Archives up to standard.
Mr Smallwood said that currently people interested in local research have to travel to the Record Office in Norwich to find out information. He said it would be useful if such information could be accessible in Kings Lynn.

Cllr Daubney said that currently the Borough Archive Office is open on Fridays however stated that it will be open five days a week in the future.  

Cllr Daubney stated that the amount of refuse going into landfill is still falling; he informed members that from October 2014, people will be able to put glass and other recyclables into their green recycling bins.
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Cllr Daubney stated that in July the ownership of the Sports and Leisure Centres would transfer to an Independent Trust to be managed in an innovative way. He said that the Private Company Trust is a subsidiary of the Borough Council and the transfer would bring in experienced business people with expertise and save the public a considerable amount of liabilities and tax.

Cllr Daubney commented regarding the Post Office at Nursery Lane and said that the decision to reject the transfer to the Dawnay Avenue site was a good result for the people of South Wootton.
Mr Price stated that the process to find a new location for the Post Office would start again. It was said that the owner of Talking Heads at St Augustine’s Way was still interested.

Mr Price explained that once an alternative site is found a further consultation period would follow. It was said that the matter should be resolved by September 2014.

Cllr Daubney spoke briefly regarding the Incinerator and said that the Borough Council was still interested in purchasing the land at the Willows site.

It was said that Norfolk County Council is still trying to obtain Planning Permission for the Incinerator despite the fact that Councillors had said no.

Cllr Daubney informed members that a decision is still awaited from Eric Pickles the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government. 
Borough Councilor Nockolds:  No Report 
County Councillor Law:  No Report 

6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Price referred to the Assets Minutes and the burning of waste material. He wished to add an amendment to the minutes to confirm that Mr Peter Bourner is to be asked to chip the branches periodically with the chips being dispersed around the village. It was confirmed that Mr Bourner would charge the Parish Council £50 for the work if he has to make a special journey or if he was in the area he would carry out the work at no charge. 
It was confirmed that the Parish Councils Handymen, Mr Bird and Mr Plummer have been informed not to burn green material anymore, even if it is wilted.
Mr Narborough was pleased to inform members that he had once again been elected as Chairman of the Assets Committee.
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He spoke regarding the replacement boiler and explained that when the replacement boiler was installed, Jamie Cooper had reason to go into the loft space and was surprised to find that the hot water for the toilets runs off a separate system and the current system would be costing the Parish Council around £500 per year.

Mr Narborough stated that Jamie Cooper had indicated to run a new pipe from the new boiler and to disconnect the existing system would cost about £200.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had requested a written quote for the work.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that if the quote is in the region of £200, the Parish Council should ask C P Cooper to complete the work; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Request for a new strimmer: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the need to replace the two strimmers in use by the Parish Council.

He said that the Borough Council had recommended the Stihl FS410 strimmer. It was said that three quotes had been obtained for this type of strimmer. The quotes obtained were from:

R & B Turf and Ground care - £540 +VAT

Borough Council 

   - £545 +VAT

Lawn-boy


   - £551.20+VAT

Comment was made that if a Strimmer was purchased from either the Borough Council or Lawn-boy, they would provide the aftercare should there be any problems. It was said that the Borough Council currently collects and repairs the Parish Councils equipment within a few days only charging for materials.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there is no need for the Parish Council to purchase two strimmers at this time. It was said that funds for one strimmer could be allowed for in the budget next year.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that there is money available in this year’s budget to purchase a strimmer as funds were set aside for a long reach hedge cutter which has not be needed.

After brief discussion, Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a Stihl FS410 strimmer via the Borough Council at a cost of £ 545.00 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
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Request for  a new Generator (old one faulty and refunded): Mr Narborough explained that some time ago the Parish Council had purchased a new Generator from B&Q for £99, unfortunately, the Generator had proven to be inadequate and had to be returned for a refund.
Mr Narborough explained that after investigation it was found that Honda Generators are very reliable and outperform many other  models. It was explained that a minimum of a 2000w engine is required to power two power tools at once, should Mr Plummer and Ryan be working together on a task.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had obtained three quotes for a Honda EC2000, the quotes obtained were from:

Arco



   - £450 +VAT

Lawn-boy


   - £414 +VAT

Bartrum Mowers

   - £430+VAT

Members discussed the possibility of purchasing lithium battery power tools in the future, it was said that the Parish Council already owns adequate mains power tools.

Cllr Daubney informed members that the Borough Council had recently joined a Company called Coshare. He said that members of the mutual company do not pay tax on goods purchased. He felt that this may benefit the Parish Council

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Council currently claims back VAT paid.

Cllr Daubney said that he would make enquiries and email information regarding Coshare to Mrs Cornwell.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should wait for the information from Cllr Daubney before a decision is made. It was said that if the price is not cheaper through Coshare, a Honda EC2000 Generator should be purchased from Lawn-boy, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.

(Clerks Note: Cllr Daubney said that as the Parish Council can claim back VAT the purchase of the Generator would not be cheaper through the scheme, however said that once the scheme is up and running it would be of benefit to the Parish Council as they offer legal advice and other important services. Mrs Cornwell has now ordered the Generator from Lawn-Boy)
Request for a new Dog Waste Bin – Telephone Mast, Nursery Lane: Mr Narborough explained that a resident had made a request for a new Dog Waste Bin to be sited near to the Telephone Mast at Nursery Lane.

-33-
He explained that the price of a Dog Waste Bin would be £95.74 to purchase plus £30 for a post mounting kit. In addition to this the weekly charge to empty the bin is £1.50 per week (£78 per annum). 

After brief discussion, Rev Tate proposed that the Parish Council should purchase an additional Dog Waste Bin to be sited near to the Telephone Mast; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council would like to be able to recycle more, however it was confirmed that the Borough Council will not allow the Parish Council to have a recycling bin as it is classed as a business.

Cllr Daubney said that he would make further investigations and inform Mrs Cornwell of the outcome.

(Clerks Note: After contacting the Borough Council they have agreed to provide the Parish Council with a recycling service. The cost of the service is £65 per year for a bin of the same size as those used for domestic collections and collected every two weeks. In addition there would be a one off charge each year of £31.00 for a Controlled Waste Transfer Note. The Parish Council has ordered a recycling bin.)

Fete Update: Mr Narborough informed members that the Village Fete is scheduled to take place on The Green on Saturday 14th June 2014 between 12.00pm and 18.00pm and he was pleased to report that Borough Councillor, Mr Nick Daubney had kindly agreed to open the Fete on the day.

Mr Narborough stated that Common Lane would be closed from 10.00am until 18.00pm and explained that the Highways Dept has imposed a Temporary Suspension of Parking and Creation of Urban Clearway on Nursery Lane from 12.00-18.00 hours on the day.

Mrs Cornwell said that the Fete Committee had asked if details regarding the fete could be put onto the Parish Councils website. She confirmed that a little piece had been put on and she said that she will update the website with photos after the event.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had spoken to CGM the Grass cutting contractors, who have confirmed that the grass will be cut next week prior to the event.
Finance – Mr Jordan stated that the next Finance meeting was scheduled for 2nd July 2014. He explained that this date gives the clerk very little time to produce the information and asked if Finance Committee members were happy for the meeting to be held on Thursday 3rd July 2014.  All members were happy.
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Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Marcus Van Nieuwkerk had completed the Internal Audit and had carried out an extensive voucher check. She was pleased to report that he was happy with everything and the Parish Council had been given a clean bill of health.

It was confirmed that the records would now be sent to Mazars the External Auditors.

Planning – Mr Price spoke regarding a circulated email received from Rev Tate. It was suggesting that a meeting should be arranged to enable the Parish Council to discuss issues regarding the Local Development Framework with Borough Councillors and Planners. 

It was felt that it would be useful to know what the thinking is behind the decisions made.

Rev Tate commented that the number of new houses required by the Government warranted another development settlement rather than to spoil the village of South Wootton.

It was said that if an incorrect decision has been made by the County Council or the Borough Council it is not too late for it to be changed.

Rev Tate said that residents living in South Wootton are fearful that they may be living next to a building site for perhaps the next 20 years.
It was asked what benefits would South Wootton see and what improvements to the village would be made.

Members commented that the local area should be looked at to see what amount of housing it can reasonably sustain. Whilst it was said that the Parish Council would not like to push development on other areas, it was said that some other areas would like to see further development. 

Mr Price proposed that on the basis of Rev Tate’s comments and questions a meeting should be arranged with Borough Councillors and the Chairman of the Development Control Board to discuss the Local Development Framework, this was seconded by Mr Jordan and unanimously agreed.

Members felt that a list of relevant questions should be compiled and submitted to Mrs Cornwell to enable her to forward them to Borough Cllr Daubney prior to a meeting. 

It was suggested that a meeting should be arranged within the next month prior to the end of July 2014.
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It was suggested that Henry Bellingham MP should also be invited to attend the meeting.

Neighbourhood Plan: Mr Price informed members that all appropriate comments received from residents and consultees had now been incorporated into the Neighbourhood Plan document.

He said that a meeting of the sub-committee members would take place on Wednesday 18th June 2014 to enable the document to be proof read prior to it being distributed for approval by the Project Group on 30th June 2014.

Mr Price said that the document would then be put forward to the full Parish Council for approval in July 2014; the Borough Council would then be contacted to arrange for the Pre-submission Health Check to be carried out.

After that point the document will be sent to the Inspector and then a Referendum would follow.

Post Office:  Mr Smallwood said it was gratifying that the proposal to transfer the Post Office to Dawnay Avenue had been rejected by the Post Office. He said that it was encouraging to hear that Talking Heads at St Augustine’s Way is keen to take on the responsibility.

Concerns were raised that should this option not come to fruition, what the situation would be.

It was suggested that extending the Village Hall to accommodate a Post Office may be an option. It was felt that the Parish Council should have an idea of what it is willing to do.

Mr Price stated that the Post Office is looking to move into an already established retail outlet, a viable business to add on to.

It was said that a standalone Post Office would not be a viable proposition, It was said that if a Post Office was located at the Village Hall, the traffic would be mayhem with the existing schools traffic.  

Mr Jordan stated that constructing a purpose built Post Office would be expensive. It was said that a temporary Post Office may be accommodated.

After discussion, it was said that both North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils are in support of the Talking Heads site, it was said that South Wootton Parish Council also felt the same.
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Mr Price stated that Henry Bellingham MP is also in support of the Talking Heads site and read out a letter he had sent. It was said that the decision to reject the Dawnay Avenue site was a victory for the Parish.  
Policy – Nothing to report
8. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – No Report 

Junior School – Mr Smallwood stated that all Governors had been given a document which explained in great detail the progress made by pupils over the last 12 months. He said that it reflects the schools expectations.

Mr Smallwood confirmed that the Year 6 pupils have just taken their SATS and said that they are awaiting the results.

Comment was made that the progress of children on Pupil Premium had been slightly less than the National Average; however other children have demonstrated an average of 2 levels improvement or more.
Mr Smallwood added that Pupil Premium is a big issue.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that Mr Jim Milne had moved out of North Wootton and was no longer the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council. It was said that Mrs Dorothy Pulsford-Harris has once again taken on the role of Chairperson.
Mr Narborough stated that the next Wootton Park meeting is scheduled for 24th June 2014.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts informed members that all the work has now been done and said that hopefully with lots of sun and rain everything will be looking great ready for the Anglia in Bloom judges to visit the Parish on the morning of 16th July 2014.

Mrs Gotts said that the Portfolio has been done and a copy has been sent to each of the Schools.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would also put the Portfolio on to the Parish Councils website.

Mrs Gotts confirmed that South Wootton in Bloom would be having a stall at the Village Fete to be held on 14th June 2014.
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It was confirmed that the Open Gardens event would be taking place once again and will be held on the weekend of 21st and 22nd June 2014. She said that tickets would be available at the Village Fete, in the Parish Office and if tickets are purchased from the Parish Office Meeting Room from 12.30pm on each of the days, visitors would be entered into a free raffle.
Norfolk Wildlife Trust:  Mr Smallwood informed members that he and his wife Elisabeth had attended the Norfolk Wildlife Trust meeting. He explained that they would be working with volunteers to survey the Allotments Hedge.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mrs Schuman had also kindly been to look at the Plants and Flowers in the meadow at the rear of the Parish Office and had identified many species. She said that a report would be forwarded in due course.

It was confirmed that the meadow would be mown again at the end of the summer.

Members spoke regarding the Wildflower Strip at Blackthorn Road, it was said that this had been very successful and was looking marvellous.

Finally, Mr Price stated that he and his wife Karin had planted five new Pyracantha Plants at the Village Hall hedge. Mr Hofmeister said that he would put the protective guards around the plants.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.
NRCC



Signpost Newsletter




Info
Norfolk Rivers Trust

Free Events in June




   “

NRCC



AGM 30/6/2014




   “
   NPFA



Newsletter





   “
Mr Price referred to the circulated draft Newsletter and asked members if they were happy with the content. Will two minor amendments, all members were happy with the Newsletter. 

9. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list, agreed plus:-
066
E-On


Street Lighting Supply – May 2014
          598.12
067
BCKLWN

Food Caddy Liners 100 Rolls

          160.00
068
K & M Lighting
Baffle Ullswater Avenue


            78.00
069
NWPC

Share of Expenses – May 2014

          213.52

070
BCKLWN

Service Grounds Equipment


 70.91
071
K & M Lighting
Street Lighting Maintenance
    
          393.01
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072
E-On


Street Lighting Supply – June 2014
          643.48

073
NRCC


Membership





 20.00

074
BCKLWN

Additional Bin Collection



 14.80

075
Roythorne & Son
Fuel – May 2014




 30.66

076
Gary Daw

Village Hall Fire Door


          624.00

Bank balances as at 30.5.2014
Community Account
      

  43,693.91
Stepsaver a/c
                 
           0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                           190,000.00
Total                                                                             £233,693.91
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 8th July 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
8th July 2014                                                                                          Chairman 
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